
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 10th January 2012
at Defford Village Hall
Present: 
Cllr Robert Bemand (Chair), Sonja Lee, Hazel Wakefield, Roy Shepherd, David Robinson, Ian Spiers and Ron Davis (arrived at 7. 50pm)
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; County Cllr Adrian Hardman (arrived at 9.35pm); Paul McCann and Lee Cartwright, Banner Homes; 12 members of the public

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllrs Patricia Steel and Clive Woods. Apologies for late arrival had been received from Cllr Ron Davis. Cllrs Shepherd, Wakefield and Lee each declared a prejudicial interest in item 8. 
2. Minutes of the Parish Council meeting of the 8th November 2011 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 8th November 2011 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 
3. Matters arising from the minutes

Items formerly discussed were reported on as follows:

i. The Housing Needs Survey is now complete and a report will imminently be sent. The matter to be put on the next agenda. 

ii. Tree in Hill View: At the last meeting, a parishioner expressed concerns about a tree in Harpley Road. It has been ascertained that the tree is privately owned and is the responsibility of the homeowner. 
iii. Grit bins: The County Council have written to confirm that an officer had been out to assess the location of the former grit bin at the Harpley Road /Crown Lane junction and that the grit bin would not be reinstated. This is because both roads are on gritting routes.  
iv. Besford Churchyard wall: A contractor has been to look at the wall with a view to quoting for its repair but needs clarification on whether the Parish Council would prefer to rebuild parts of it or patch it up as the price can vary considerably depending on what action is taken. It was agreed that a meeting would be arranged at the church with the Besford councillors to discuss the options. 
v. Harpley Road drains:  The drains were cleared and jetted on the 13th December. Parishioners were asked to report any further problems. 
vi. Bakers Hill verge: The verge next to the footpath between the bridge and the Eckington Road junction on Bakers Hill is very overgrown and has been reported to the County Council. The County Council responded that as part of the footway was clear and that the footway was considered to be used infrequently, they would not be carrying out any further work. 
vii. The reinstatement of the School sign in Harpley Road has been scheduled for this month. 

4. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning application had been received  and was being circulated by members of the Planning Committee. 

W/11/02712/PP – 28 - 30 Besford Court Estate, Besford

Proposal: Fitting of garage doors to five carports

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions  

W/11/02213/PP
Defford House, Upton Road, Defford

Permitted
5. Finance: to approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £474.86 were approved for payment: Staffing costs November and December ’11; Defford Village Hall, hall hire 10/1/12. 
6. To discuss a proposal from Banner Homes regarding a site potentially allocated for housing under the South Worcestershire Development Plan

Paul McCann and Lee Cartwright from Banner Homes outlined proposals for development at the area of land next to the Village Hall and car park, currently owned by the Diocese of Worcester. It was noted that the land next to Vicarage Cottage was unavailable for development. Members of the public were given the opportunity to ask questions (minuted in the Public Questions section at the end of these minutes). 
Mr McCann explained that 10 houses were proposed for the site, comprising 5 large houses and 5 smaller houses, with the smaller ones having a market price of £120,00 –  £150,000 at current prices.  
The site would be accessed using the road to the Village Hall which would be upgraded at the developer’s cost. With regard to existing local infrastructure, Mr McCann said that this would be individually surveyed and that some aspects of infrastructure could be upgraded if it was necessary.
Cllr Davis acknowledged that there was a shortage of available housing of both affordable and market housing, although he considered that the north end of the village would be a better place for development rather than the south as it is further from the  railway line. There was concern expressed at whether the local infrastructure would be able to cope with the additional load, most specifically the capability of the sewage system, Harpley Road’s surface and the bottleneck at the railway bridge. 

The Council would look for a Section 106 agreement that would bring benefits to the existing residents, for example in the form of improvements to the surface of the car park or to Harpley Road. 

7. To discuss the removal of accumulated waste on the Millennium Green 

There is quite a lot of accumulated waste on the Millennium Green from grass cuttings, hedge clippings which have been building up over some years. Cllr Spiers agreed to dispose of the waste and Cllr Shepherd suggested that a group of volunteers could help. 
8. To discuss a donation towards lighting on the path between the Car Park and the Village Hall

Cllrs Wakefield, Lee and Shepherd left the room during the discussion of this item. Following the last Parish Council meeting, a meeting has taken place between the Clerk and the Village Hall Management Committee who wish to install a solar spotlight mounted on a pole which is proposed to be attached to the Parish Council’s fence. The cost of the solar light is £55.85. In addition, it is hoped to install a mains powered light at the top of the steps. The cost of this should be no more that the £624 quoted previously for installing a new streetlight, and the VHMC would hope to be able to obtain this at a lower cost. 
The Council had no objections to the fixing of a pole to the fence, but specified that exact costs of the work should be supplied in order for them to be able to make a decision on a donation. A copy of the VHMC’s most recent accounts was also requested. 
9. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

i. Cllr Hardman confirmed that the County Council would not site yellow grit bins on gritting routes. Cllr Davis asked if Cllr Hardman would be prepared to fund the cost of a green grit bin plus grit at the Harpley Road / Crown Lane junction under the Parish Grit Bin Scheme from his allocated funding. Cllr Hardman agreed that he would do so. 
ii. Cllr Hardman reported that the County Council were confident that its services could be maintained under the reduced budget. Some areas will be allocated additional funding, for example for adult social care and for children in care.

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

i. District Councillor Davis reported that Wychavon were currently offering funds to voluntary and charitable groups under their Community Grant scheme. 
ii. Cllr Davis reported that 3.2% of council tax paid in Wychavon is required to make up the shortfall from those who fail to pay. 

iii. Cllr Davis informed the Council of the New Homes Bonus Scheme where local councils are eligible for money from Central Government for all new houses and previously unoccupied houses that are subsequently occupied. The District Council will pass on 40% of these funds to the Parish Council. Defford Parish Council currently has £256 due to it because of empty houses becoming occupied. 

(c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Spiers reported the sign outside the Oak pub obscured the view of sections of the A4104 for motorists and those turning onto the main road. This had been reported to the County Council but their reply had not been entirely clear. The matter to be followed up. 
ii. Cllr Spiers reported that vehicles parked in Church Lane during church services block access for residents. The vicar to be contacted.  

iii. Cllr Shepherd reported that the low wall on the junction of Hill View and Harpley Road was in poor condition in some places. To be reported to Rooftop Housing. 
iv. Cllr Lee reported that plans were being made for an event in the Village Hall. Some discussions took place as to whether the event should be staged as a street party in the centre of the village. The possibility of a road closure to be looked into. 
v. Cllr Lee reported that the 2012 Church Fete would take place on Saturday 26th May. 
vi. Cllr Robinson requested that members of the Planning Committee consult with neighbours of proposed developments to help them decide whether to support or object to a planning application. Cllr Davis agreed to find out whether the District Council would be able to supply details of the neighbouring houses to the Parish Council. 

10. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

A consultation document had been received from West Mercia Police Authority. To be distributed to Councillors. 
11. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 13th March 2012. The Council decided to set the date for the Annual Parish Meeting (APM) for the 8th May and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council (AGM) for the 22nd May rather than the other way round. All meetings would take place at Defford Village Hall. 
The meeting was closed at 10.10pm.
Public Questions

(a) Questions relating to the Banner Homes presentation

i. A parishioner stated concern over the disruption to local residents when the building works take place, should the development go ahead. Mr McCann replied that Banner Homes were members of the Considerate Contractors scheme and therefore abide by a Code of Practice to minimise the effects of development on nearby residents. 

ii. A parishioner was concerned that the ratio of houses on the site would be changed from 5 low cost houses to the statutory single low cost house at the last minute. Mr McCann replied that the mix of housing would be fixed by the Section 106 agreement. 

iii. A parishioner asked if the Council were in favour of the proposed development. Cllr Davis replied that at this stage any development was only a proposal and that the Council would have to consider any subsequent planning application on its own merits. 

iv. A parishioner asked if any developer could request an opportunity to present a proposal to the Parish Council. Cllr Bemand replied the Council were generally amenable to such requests subject to the number of other items on the agenda. 

(b) Questions for the Parish Council

 All issues covered have been minuted at item 3. 
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